

City of Jonesboro

900 West Monroe, Jonesboro, AR 72401 http://www.jonesboro.org/

Meeting Minutes - Draft Metropolitan Area Planning Commission

Tuesday, January 13, 2009

5:30 PM

900 West Monroe

1. Call to order

2. Roll Call

Present 6 - Ken Beadles; Margaret Norris; Lonnie Roberts Jr.; Joe Tomlinson; Marvin

Day and Paul Hoelscher

Absent 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

3. Approval of minutes

3. Approval of December 9, 2008 Meeting Minutes

A motion was made by Joe Tomlinson, seconded by Margaret Norris, that these Minutes be Passed. The motion CARRIED by the following vote:All Ayes.

Aye: 5 - Margaret Norris;Lonnie Roberts Jr.;Joe Tomlinson;Marvin Day and Paul

Hoelscher

Absent: 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

4. Preliminary Subdivisions

4. Craighills Seventh Addition, Phase II-Preliminary:

The location of this property is described as being North of Craighead Forest Road, West of Harrisburg Road, East of Forest Hill road and South of Russell Hill Drive. The site is further described as being a portion of the former Craighills Golf Course.

A motion was made by Secretary Marvin Day, seconded by Joe Tomlinson, that this Subdivision be Approved. The motion CARRIED by the following vote: All Ayes.

Aye: 5 - Margaret Norris;Lonnie Roberts Jr.;Joe Tomlinson;Marvin Day and Paul Hoelscher

Absent: 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

5. Final Subdivisions

5. Craighills Seventh Addition, Phase 1, Final:

The location of this property is described as being North of Craighead Forest Road, West of Harrisburg Road, East of Forest Hill Road and South of Russell Hill Drive. The site is further described as being a portion of the former Craighills Golf Course.

Motion subject to the cross access easement agreements to be noted on the record plat.

A motion was made by Joe Tomlinson, seconded by Secretary Marvin Day, that this Subdivision be Approved. The motion CARRIED by the following vote:

Aye: 5 - Margaret Norris;Lonnie Roberts Jr.;Joe Tomlinson;Marvin Day and Paul Hoelscher

Absent: 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

6. Conditional Use

7. Rezonings

Case RZ08-30: Merrell Estates Rezoning- Fonda Lofton, Applicant

Requests rezoning for property containing 3.94 acres more or less located on the North side of Southwest Dr. (Hwy. 49S.) and immediately West of Craighead Farmers' Coop. The site is further described as being approximately 2,865 ft. West of Maple Valley Drive and approximately 1,320 ft. East of Wilkerson Drive.

Tract 1: a parcel of 1.2 acres more or less that is requesting a change in Zoning from R 1, Single Family Medium Density to C-4 Limited Use Overlay Neighborhood Commercial.

Tract 2: a parcel of 2.74 acres more or less that is requesting a change in Zoning from R-1, Single Family

Medium Density to C-4 Limited Use Overlay Neighborhood Commercial.

Mr. Terry Bare appeared before the Commission to present the case, stating that for Conditions 1 through 7, the applicant agrees. With comments on the deceleration lane in the report, there is not enough room. The drive is located to serve that block of land limiting the access to the east side and west side. That driveway is 350 ft. from the existing street and the minimum requirement would be about 450 ft. We are limiting it to one drive off of Hwy. 49 to restrict the traffic.

Mr. Day asked why would we want to grant conditional use at this time for the retail. Mr. Bare stated that the owner is not looking for a huge superstore but a small market. All the land to the west of this area, there is no access or simple access other than going around to Hwy. 226. Fast food is a concern stated Mr. Day. Mr. Spriggs stated that the applicant could always come back for a conditional use for certain types of retail before the Planning Commission

and that could be looked upon on a case by case basis.

Mr. Bare stated that he didn't see a problem with pulling the fast-food from the list.

Mr. Tomlinson stated that cross access easements should be provided to the property to the west and addressed at each site plan review. Only the one driveway cut will be allowed on the west tract. Mr. Tomlinson asked if the one on the east should contain that cross access easement also (Next to the COOP property? He stated that he would like to see it extended to the COOP property line.

Motion by was made by Mr. Day to recommend approval of the rezoning with the staff conditions and the exclusion of the fast food condition use request and also add the condition requiring that there be a cross access easement parallel to Highway 49S for all tracts.

Neighborhood Commercial is forwarded to City Council, with the following conditions/stipulations:

- 1. That the percentage of total lot area for building footprint coverage shall be maintained at 20%.
- 2. That a minimum 10 ft. landscaped island shall be maintained along the frontage to provide sufficient street tree landscaping.
- 3. That a minimum 20 ft. buffer area (undisturbed with construction or parking) be implemented along the entire northern property line to allow screening for the residential subdivision to the north. And, that a continuous privacy fence be maintained along that perimeter.
- 4. Interior landscape islands shall be placed in the parking lot areas to prevent a complete island of pavement along the building front yards.
- 5. Off-premise billboard signage shall be prohibited.
- 6. A lighting photometric plan shall be submitted as part of the permit submittal demonstrating 0 ft. candles at the property lines of abutting residential property.
- 7. All future site plan proposals or developments shall be subject to final MAPC review and approval for the associated lots.
- 8. The need for a deceleration lane shall be satisfied if deemed necessary by traffic analysis or required by the Arkansas State Highway Department.
- 9. That cross access/ingress easements shall be required, parallel to Highway 49S for all tracts allowing for connectivity to neighboring properties.
- 10. The following list of uses shall be limited as part of the C-4 L.U.O.:

LIMITED USES TO BE INCLUDED: ALL USES PERMITED (P) IN C-4 ZONING AND, RETAIL SERVICE 7.

LIMITED USES NOT INCLUDED:
FUNERAL HOME
GOLF COURSE
NURSING HOME
UTILITY, MAJOR
UTILITY, MINOR
VEHICLE REPAIR, LIMITED
VOCATIONAL SCHOOL
COMMUNICATIONS TOWER

A motion was made by Secretary Marvin Day, seconded by Lonnie Roberts Jr., that this Rezoning be Recommended to Council. The motion CARRIED by the following vote: All Ayes.

Aye: 5 - Margaret Norris;Lonnie Roberts Jr.;Joe Tomlinson;Marvin Day and Paul Hoelscher

Absent: 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

Case RZ08-29: Sartin Composting Rezoning- Robert Sartin, Applicant

Requests rezoning of 7.34 acres +/- for property located at 2918 Casey Springs Road, west of 2914 Casey Springs Rd., West of Woodsprings Forest Phase 1 Subdivision, East of Tall Birch Rd., North side of Casey Springs Road from R-1 Residential to I-2 L.U.O. composting.

Case RZ08-29: Sartin Composting Rezoning- Robert Sartin,

Mr. Skip Mooney, Sr. represented Mr. Sartin and stated that he owns the 7.34 acres of property. We sought to rezone substantially more property in the previous rezoning. We have pulled back on that acreage. He is in the lawn cleaning, planning and development business. In connection with his business he has an enormous amount of green lawn waste.

The property is located off of Casey Springs Rd. and it joins the now owned City land fill on the South. He has owned it for at least 25 years He has used it over the last 20 years for composting. He is one of the few, I think of 3 in the state that have permits issued by ADEQ.

We have met with the neighbors and explained what we are going to do, and how it would not reduce the value of their property. The landfill was to the north prior to the building of most of those homes. He has been operating for 20 years. He was advised by the City in October 2008 that he needed to rezone it. He has been using it for composting all the time. He is requesting I-2, L. U. O. only for composting. The property owned by the City is I-2. Mr. Mooney stated that Mr. Sartin has agreed to all of the conditions of the Staff report. He has been licensed by ADEQ. He has worked with them for over 20 years. Mr. Mooney read all the conditions.

His company is a large industry in the city that employs 60 to 100 people. There is no other composting site in this area to dump legal waste. At the present time the City is permitting it. We feel with the opening of this facility that it will cause a lot of illegal dumping to cease, where it can be maintained, supervised and authorized by the state agency. Because many people do not understand composting I asked Mr. Sartin to speak to the MAPC.

Mr. Sartin stated that he apologize for the withdrawal previously that people got upset. He had an emergency. We have been operating since the 1980's on this property; permitted since 1987. We have tried to comply. We do yearly inspections. We have to maintain all requirements. It used to be worse, because when they were at the city they could see me. They made us put up a cash bond. In the 1990's I bought the property. The 15 acres east of the property is left to protect the site. There is no subdivision that touches the proposed land. All of the back touches the City landfill property. It allows for a good buffer. We are not dumping trash only greenway waste for the the survival of our company to have a place to put our stuff.

Part of the property was grandfathered in under mining. This second phasing did not meet the timing. When the City said it didn't meet mining we stopped. That has ceased as of October, we have not been dumping there. We have been put on hold on everything, and I can't put a dozer there until I get this problem fixed.

The thing that is good about a compost facility is that it can be reclaimed one day. I am not creating an environmental problem. We are not putting any trash or bringing in products harmful for the environment, we have to meet ADEQ specs.

Composting goes along with our promoted 2009 goals to deal with greenway waste. No one has anywhere to go with their leaves and clippings. It is very expensive for everyone to deal with greenway waste. Wet leaves at \$26.00 per ton would be a lot of money and it doesn't need to be buried but reused.

We don't have good top soil. Looking forward to making his own top soil which is only good for the first 6". When you take these products that are naturally given and reuse them, it is good for the community. New industry comes and they are looking at how they can get rid of their waste. He added that he is not trying to create a traffic problem. Not interested in opening on Sundays. Try to minimize the noise. Most of the property around us belongs to me. There will be a sifting machine to sift out the nails, glass. That will be the main equipment. We've met everything engineering that ADEQ needs. The City has requested an I-2 be applied for so that I can continue.

Opponents:

Derek Falls, lives in Woodsprings Forest Subdivision; Mr. Falls stated that the residents of Woodsprings Forest and Casey Springs Road oppose a compost landfill of any size on Casey Springs Road for the following reasons: increased traffic, noise pollution, odors, rodents and decreased property value. A meeting was held with Robert Sartin and residents of Woodsprings Forest on September 30, 2008 to discuss concerns and no compromise was reached. A compost facility is a commercial operation and according to the 1996 Comprehensive Land Use Map, Woodsprings Forest is recommended as Village Residential. That shouldn't change because someone's illegal mining activities destroyed a large portion of that neighborhood. The City of Jonesboro gave me a plat in 2004 before I purchased my house showing 30 additional lots by my house in Phase II of Woodsprings Forest. I called Robert Sartin who then told me he had nothing planned and that it was R-1 and the only thing that could be built was houses. He also sold my lot as a residential lot in 2001. Within 6 months of me purchasing my house he was illegally

mining gravel on that land and it took the City of Jonesboro a year to stop him. I would have never bought my house had Robert been forth coming.

In the Spring of 2008, another neighbor called Robert Sartin to inquire about his activities behind the house he was considering to purchase. Robert told him nothing about a compost facility and explained he was just building a warehouse nobody would ever see.

Mr. Falls stated that Robert Sartin has never been completely honest with us. He appears to have no respect for laws or ordinances that do not suit his purpose. We suspect his commercial compost will be run the same way. The only reason he finally quit dumping behind our house was because he got caught by a camera on a cell phone. His assurances mean nothing to the residents of Woodsprings Forest and our property values will decline tremendously if this compost is allowed.

Mr. Fall further stated that another concern they have is the large amounts of yard waste currently being collected by the City of Jonesboro that the city has no place to dispose. There is a massive amount rotting on Strawfloor waiting for a legal compost facility. Per the Public Works Council Committee minutes on September 4, 2008, the City would be in violation of the ADEQ for having an illegal compost site if the landfill were inspected. That site is still there. We also know that as far back as October 2007, there have been discussions with Robert Sartin to take the green waste from the City. Take it somewhere else. Legacy Landfill has 10 acres right now that can be used as a compost site and additional land that could possibly be leased by someone wanting to start a compost facility. Lacy Compost next to Razor Rock also has a permit pending with the ADEQ. Mr. Falls stated that this site does not have any residences within miles and is adjacent to many, many acres of legal gravel mines. There are options other than Casey Springs Road.

Mr. Falls added that in Mr. Sartin's most recent ADEQ inspection he was cited for operations not following acceptable methods performed by a licensed operator to which he responded that must be a new requirement but yet he had been cited for that prior. The old landfill is closed and will become green area. Why create another nuisance. He presented a petition of 40 signatures opposing.

Mike Ledbetter, 626 W. Washington- Asked Mr. Mooney if he said he has permitted for 20 years, in R-1. This land is dear to the Lawson Family, my wife's family lives along Casey Springs. They have had to suffer through the land fill for quite some time. This is about to be shut down. Let's let this area heal. Plans are to connect Washington to the south, and connect Casey Springs around to Parker Road. There is a lot of activity and potential for something better.

Mr. Howard Cowgill, 2813 Casey Springs- Mr. Mooney stated that everybody has been talked to by his party? He has not talked to me. He has not stated where the entrance will be? Is this a business to operate? Is he doing it for profit with top soil to resell? There is only one little sign company that was grandfathered in. There are a lot of questions. The old dump is so far removed. In his case he will place it where it will abut residential houses. There will be little critters drawn to this site. One child has gotten bit by a copperhead. There are young children in the area. How many trucks will be

used? How can we be sure that they are not tearing up streets and driving inappropriately? All past city planners were in support of this. That doesn't mean put it here. We have not been told all the facts. He commented on property values. It was inferred that he will hire so many people. That has nothing to do with this rezoning.

William Budd, 2806 Casey Springs- The house next to me is for sale. Everybody that visits that house because of the back fence and property line, they want to know if they want to connect to it. They love it but they say we will have land fill behind that house. The man has tried to sell their house for 2 years. Stated concerns over mining going on, and his 5 year old grandson; the rattle snakes and copperheads have been an issue. Moved here in 1974 and he didn't have a landfill behind our house at its current height. What about the plastic bottles and paint cans that they mow and collect? Who will check for it.

Judith Holland, 2813 Nottingham Way- She is a teacher at the school at the end of Casey Springs. There are 50 students that drive that area. We have 325 students in our school; you have parents/students/teachers arriving before 8 AM and after 3 PM school. She stated concerns about operating hours from 7 AM to 6 PM, with trucks on Casey Springs as the only way out. It will be difficult for students and parents on that road with hauling limbs.

Mr. Bobby Wright, 2818 Casey Springs Rd.- He asked, how many people walked over there and looked at that situation? Last fall a truck went by his house full of logs, 2 ft. in diameter he went and saw where they dumped there and it is not just grass and leaves there is everything there. With 1500 lbs. of Bermuda grass sitting down there, you will a breeding ground for skunks, rats, and possums.

Sidney Crawford, 3021 Casey Springs Rd.- Lived there since 1974. He has fought this for years- the landfill. There was a 1976 fire with 55 gallon drums shooting 1000ft. in the air. Little Rock National Guard took 6 months to contain it. He got on a frontend loader and we could not contain it. Put up with that for 2 years. Land fill out there was suppose to be closed by ADEQ back in 1984 was supposed to be closed and capped off. It kept getting bigger. It's still not capped off like it should be. They moved shop out there and there was methane gas; they moved them back out there. Tired of it being harassed out there with trash hauled there and their limbs fall off the trailers and they don't pick them up. Want it somewhere else. He is opposing it being changed from residential to business.

Mr. Spriggs stated that this facility is proposed to be a commercial enterprise. He stated for the record that the use described is not a legally accepted nonconforming use in terms of operation of the facility. Mr. Sartin has obtained approval/permit for the operation, with ongoing inspections. We stated to Mr. Sartin in 2006 concerning the use of the property as composting that rezoning was necessary.

Mr. Spriggs added that the illegal fill/extraction area that was part of the original Woodsprings Heights Subdivision was approved as a preliminary plan subdivision. Mr. Sartin in 2008, applied for a larger tract of land that included this area nest to the existing R-1 Subdivision. Since that time an illegal occurrence of materials being taken in occurred in October, 2008 and he was put on notice with a Zoning Violation/Citation. He at that time complied and

also submitted that information to ADEQ as noted in his last agency inspection.

Mr. Spriggs stated that it was mentioned earlier, the conditions of the staff summary. He added that he has experience the impacts of a private compost facility. There are a number of nuisances that have been incurred by neighboring residents, which are true in terms of odor and other impacts mentioned that the MAPC should take under consideration. The misting devices were required in the earlier mentioned example which does alleviate the smell issue to an extent.

For most landfills there is typically a setback and staff has recommended a minimum setback of 100ft in terms of proximity to residential; MAPC does have liberty to increase that number.

The facility is to be accessed off of Casey Springs Rd. as it is currently. It was mentioned earlier, that the drives and parking areas need to be addressed in terms of surfacing to prevent any deterioration of public streets. Access to and from the site needs to be properly developed to allow for emergency response because of susceptibility of fires.

Mr. Spriggs concluded that in terms of the regulatory standards, they are covered by other agencies such as ADEQ. Staff's concerns are from the land use perspective of terms of proximity to residential to avoid any future nuisances. If a recommendation is sent to Council we wanted to provide you with stipulations to consider. (See staff report for conditions).

Mr. Sartin's rebuttal: The property that I purchased, I have investment in this. I know that the houses have been selling and one just sold a month ago. We have not hurt property values. We have been doing this for over 20 years and they put a subdivision behind a landfill.

Composting is not a dump. I have been there for 20 years we have not had a fire, or other problems with the City. Meeting regulations is the thing that I have done. It was not till 2006 that we have ask for rezoning. It is not just the city issue but it is state issue for me and the rules have changed even for the state year to year. Now they want a manned facility. If I get a violation, I have to have time to clean it up. I've had people break in and dump a whole house on me there. That is not green waste.

Mr. Sartin stated that he felt sorry for the family that had a grandson who got bit by a copperhead. We all have snakes; I have snakes in my back yard. Smell comes from making mulch. I am making a top soil and it will not smell like the mulches do. You have to make good mulch you don't want pine and stuff that create termites. I don't want to do something like that.

Mr. Sartin added that he is not trying to devalue the neighborhood, I own the property. With the mining issue, I didn't know I was doing that illegal at the time. I have not been doing that. I have a mining permit. I met the requirement. We sent out 30 letters inviting people in the neighborhood to come to a meeting, to go over issues. I had 8 people to show up. Have been doing this for 20 years. He stated that he has the City's best interest at heart. He owns 20 acres, and is only using 7 acres. And a big portion of that is behind these homes that they say they are losing value, and they are not.

Mr. Bobby Wright: Number one I think we are seeing more misrepresentation. We were never told that this is a commercial enterprise. He can do that somewhere else. It does devalue your property. There is odor. He commented on the fire risks. If this was his home he wouldn't put this in his back yard. He is a business man. I find it hard to believe, he didn't know that it was illegally mined. To me, he did it as long as he could get away with it.

William Budd stated he work for Best Manufacturing. We are located off Dan Avenue. He mentioned the example of the man that took pallets and grinded them up and it caught fire. It burned for months. This is behind me. If they flood it to put the fire out, It causes an EPA problem. It is a mental thing, and no one will buy your house.

Mr. Reggy Holland, 2813 Nottingham Way- He attended the meeting with Mr. Sartin and he asked Mr. Sartin if he would live next to a compost facility, and he didn't respond to it. He has lived there since 2000. Only time he came in to clean it up is when we have called to complained. He didn't do it then and he won't do it now.

Mr. Marvin Day made a motion to recommend denial to City Council because this is not adequately buffered and appropriate for the area. The motion was 2nd by Ms. Norris. The case was denied unanimously.

A motion was made by Secretary Marvin Day, seconded by Margaret Norris, that this Rezoning be Denied. The motion CARRIED by the following vote:

Aye: 5 - Margaret Norris;Lonnie Roberts Jr.;Joe Tomlinson;Marvin Day and Paul Hoelscher

Absent: 3 - Ken Collins; Brian Dover and Jerry Halsey Jr.

Case RZ08-28: Vineyard Development- Vineyard Development Group, LLC, Applicant

Case was tabled at last meeting. A work session was held on January 6, 2009.

Vineyard Development Group, LLC., David Tyler, Agent requests rezoning from tract 1 R-1 Single Family Residential, tract 2 from C-3 General Commercial and Tract 3 from C-4 Neighborhood Office to PD-MU (Planned Development-Mixed Use) including RM-16, C-3-LU, C-4-LU, and RS-4 for property containing approximately 63.04 acres more or less. The location North and East side of Christian Valley Drive; South and West side of Christian Valley Drive; West side of Mt. Carmel Road.

Mr. Hamman stated that the Vineyard group would like to withdraw their case. 4 persons stood up for that case.

Case was Withdrawn

8. Staff Comments

9. Adjournment

7.